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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES
of BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL EGM

 held at Battisford Village Hall on 15th November 2022
Present

Cllr D Wicking (Chair)

Cllr J Cook (Vice-Chair)
1 Resident

Cllr J Pope


Cllr S Zethraeus

Cllr J Wilson


Cllr E Kerry

Dst Cllr D Pratt


Parish Clerk T Davis

	2022/90
	MEETING ADMINISTRATION
	

	a.

b.

c.
	The Chairman welcomed everyone and established there were no intentions to record the meeting this evening.
Apologies were received from Cllr C Nicholas and were formally accepted. Cty Cllr K Oakes had also sent apologies along with her report.
There were no Declarations of Interest on agenda items
	

	2022/91
a.
	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 27th September 2022 and for the Chair to sign as a true record
No matters arose from the minutes of 27th Sept 2022, it was unanimously AGREED to accept the minutes following some grammatical amendments and for the Chair to sign the minutes.
	

	2022/92
a.

b.

c.
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION   - For members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak
No members of the public wished to speak
The reports from Suffolk County Councillor K Oakes was noted by Council
The chair invited Dst Cllr D Pratt to speak and Councillor D Pratt’s report was noted by council. Cllr Zethraeus asked for more detail on the new waste tankers and Cllr Pratt confirmed they will be using vegetable oil from a certified source and will be more efficient than existing waste tankers and it is perceived will be used as a lower carbon footprint and a transition step towards electric. Cllr Zethraeus also asked if the Quiet Lane could in the future be a Nature Highway and Dst Cllr Prat will look into this. Both reports can be found in full in the addendum below the minutes.
	

	2022/93
a.

b.

c.
	Chair and Councillor Reports / Updates (on the night) 
Chairman report

The Chair confirmed that he has been notified that the Mobile Library would not be stopping outside the Battisford Village Hall anymore. The stop by St Mary’s Church will remain. An enquiry was raised to find out why and it seems to be due to resources and was advised of the ‘At Home Service’ https://www.suffolklibraries.co.uk/visit/home-deliveries where books can be ordered and delivered to your home depending on your circumstance.

The Chair also confirmed that the Quiet Lane Signs were now up and had redirected a resident enquiry to Cty Cllr Oakes regarding road safety on Church Rd. Cllr Oakes confirmed that an application for a road speed limit to be reduced will cost approx £10,000.
Councillor report(s) not requiring a decision
Cllr Pope & Cllr Cook confirmed that the pond canopy opening had been completed. There is more light coming in now, the remains of this have been redistributed as brush and was easily absorbed into the surrounding wood for wildlife in the area. Following the rain, a layer will not be taken off the top of the bottom of the pond as it is beginning to refill. It was noted that a Tree Survey will need to be carried out in the future. 

Cllr Pope confirmed discussion with the local Tree Warden had taken place in respect of the Jubilee Trees. It was concluded that a Jubilee Glade would be the best option and for small trees that would fruit, flower and provide autumnal colour to be nicely spaced out with places for seating and enable the grass to be cut. Details of how this will be paid for will need to be discussed in January’s meeting once costs have been identified. The trees will be:- 2 Crab Apples, 2 Broadleaf Cockspur, 1 Amelanchier (June Berry), 1 Medlar & 1 Wayfaring Tree.
Clerk report
Resident communication

We have had communication from a resident regarding the safety of the new quiet lane.
Bank(s)

This is ongoing, we are waiting for a response from the ombudsman. Documents are ready for signature for Cllr Kerry to be added to the online banking facility as a viewer to enable her to carry out detailed review of the accounts.

Administration / Policies cont.
Following the Playground routine inspection course training I have completed the policy originally drafted by Cllr Wicking, created a routine checklist sheet and provided an asset review for you to discuss this evening, within the policy you will need to specify if you require the Clerk to carry out the Routine checks for the playground or to see if a volunteer can be found and arrange for them to attend a course. Following one year of service and in line with recommended procedure I have placed an employee panel item on the agenda so that an appraisal can be carried out of the role of clerk and if any needs are arising. In line with improving the data protection policies I have found that Battisford PC is eligible for a ‘gov.uk’ domain and having spoken to our IT support feel that this would be a more confident and secure way for contact to be made at minimal rise in costs and would ask that the Council consider this.
Playground Maintenance
I have again tried to find other companies to gain quotes and one quote is forthcoming, which I have forwarded this evening to all. I am waiting for the original company to re-quote due to the elapse of time since the last one.  In respect of contacting other town and parish councils for assistance from their existing maintenance people, those contracted are too busy and the others are volunteers for their parish.

Finance cont.

Late invoices from Top Garden Services have been received again and paid. I have also confirmed to them the preferences of cutting for the closed churchyard. The 2nd quarter accounts have been completed and the finer details provided to Cllr Kerry for review, the 2nd quarter accounts have also been forwarded to all. NALC have agreed to a pay rise for all pay scales and this has been forwarded to all councillors and placed on the agenda for approval due to this being part of contractual obligation by the Council to the Clerk via the clerk contract.
Planning
All planning has been given a response time extension by BMSDC planning team and has been listed on the agenda for this evening with a view for me to respond by 16th November.
Other items in progress with the Clerk for December:-
Budget & Precept, Online VAT reclaim

Correspondence to Power Networks and Anglian Water

Locating the historical data of the Battisford Parish Plan

Communication from public regarding an historical burial

Data Protection Policies
	

	2022/94
a.

b. 
	SID Report & ANPR Initiative update (Cllr Cook)

SID report & update – this can be found in the addendum. It was noted by Council that the average speed is going down slightly as well as the maximum speed.
ANPR update – Contact from Cty Cllr Oakes had been received requesting a further application is completed, the original had been mislaid by the dept. Cllr Cook agreed to complete this on behalf of the Council as ANPR lead.
	

	2022/95
a.
b.
c.
d.
	BMSDC PLANNING CONSULTATION REQUESTS & PLANNING INSPECTORATE CONSULTATION REQUEST RECEIVED

DC/22/ 04758 – Full Planning Application for Open Air Riding Arena, Haven Barns, Straight Rd
Discussion took place in respect of this application. It was Unanimously AGREED to SUPPORT this application.
DC/22/05074 – Full Planning Application for 2 dwellings and demolition of existing buildings, revised DC/22/03189, David Upson Produce, Stoke Farm Drive
Detailed discussion took place in respect of this application in view of the Needham Market Doctors Surgery reinforcing previous knowledge of infrastructure. It was Unanimously AGREED that the comments detailed in application DC/22/03189 would be used.
DC/22/05456 – Planning Permission without compliance of condition 2, construction of storage outbuilding with solar panels & modify eastern boundary treatment, Tye Farm, Straight Rd
Discussion took place in respect of this application. It was Unanimously AGREED to SUPPORT this application.
EN020027 – Planning Inspectorate Scoping Report, East Anglia Green Energy Enablement, National Grid Electricity Transmission 

Discussion took place in respect of what this consultation entailed. The clerk advised that the Planning Inspectorate were looking to confirm a ‘Scoping Opinion’ for National Grid when they perform their Environmental Statement (ES). It was concluded that the Council wish to reiterate their concerns previously given to National Grid and that the following should be considered in the Environmental Statement:-

The local specific concerns are for Hascot Hill, Wattisham Air Base, Waterlands of Gibons farm and the areas of special landscape as noted on the Babergh Mid Suffolk District Council planning mapping tool. 
Battisford Parish Council would also like to ensure that the Holford Rules will be referred to and adhered to, eg: rules 4 & 5 on avoiding crests and 7 on minimising effects on landscape. Hascot Hill is recognised as a view of special significance and sits within this special landscape area, Hascot Hill is precious to it's parishioners, we cannot see that this has been included within the information given by National Grid to the Planning Inspectorate in their entire report. There are also areas designated SSSI's within the special landscape areas, which are protected by law. The impact areas of the SSSI’s have been mapped yet still sit within a ‘purple swathe’ and the swathe has not been moved or amended. It is also important to recognise that Wattisham Air Base is a diversion base for the RAF, it is a very active base. The proposal crosses the flight paths. 
Battisford Parish Council, in light of the previous information seeming to have been ignored at initial consultation by National Grid when preparing their report to the Planning Inspectorate, would ask the Planning Inspectorate to widen the scope for Environmental Impact to include the above information specific to Battisford Parishioners as well as the following:- 
1. Being such a nationally significant project, will incur overshadowing of smaller projects in the regions eg: East Anglian Water Pipeline, it’s effects and this cumulative impact over many years will need to be taken into account in a quantifiable way – the report proposed by National Grid does not seem to have included this. 
2. The flexibility of project design for unexpected risks arising needs to be addressed in more detail, as well as the unexpected consequences of huge changes in behaviour of society eg: in energy use and self sufficiency. No other proposals have been put forward for this level of scrutiny and why has a second or third option not been used for comparative impact and irreversible change within the National Grid report?
3. Clear indication of when parts of the project will fail to mitigate. It is not possible to mitigate ancient woodland and the surrounding ecosystem it supports. This is not clear in the report given by National Grid to the Planning Inspectorate and we would ask that permanent harm to the biological and physical natural capital of the country are confirmed by the Planning Inspectorate as untenable and that clear amendments to the project are made to ensure permanent scarring does not take place.
4. A step by step human survey of route rather than via a desk. Although satellite data is voluminous, this project will affect many individual and detailed unique sites, new businesses, farming and residents along the way – this information will only be found during person to land and person to person review. Some have already been relayed in the public consultation to National Grid, however these have not been included in the report given to the Planning Inspectorate and we therefore ask for all surveys to be geographically specific and detailed to the route and take in the original concerns raised by the public.
5. Transport & access. The project cuts through rural areas and therefore must evaluate the impact of use of single track roads and their suitability of use for the project. 
6. Existing land use and current biodiversity projects taking several years. The project will need to ascertain current information from landowners, not just from registers of old data, to ensure real time evaluation of land, biodiversity, resource are collated accurately. Many charity trusts are now involved in maintaining the land in conjunction with private landowners, eg: Suffolk Wildlife Trust information of this nature may well conflict with data held.

7. Population, Pollution, Health. The growing needs for population over time and the impact of the project on this natural expansion will need to be investigated. Proximity of pylons and the effects to human and wildlife long term health has had investigation and would warrant further investigation due to the proximity of existing and planned housing. 
8. Cumulative study and combination of study results along with presentation of results. The report should ensure a clear, detailed, pictorial outcome which gathers cumulatively from each appendices to form one evaluation of the route to show clear ‘no go’ environmental areas and ‘green light’ environmental areas of the ‘purple swathe’. This results sensitive interactive route will be both easy to use for the public and connect to all evidence accumulated through study on any geographical location along the route. Once faced with public scrutiny, any errors can be quickly amended. The current report outlined to the Planning Inspectorate is over many hundreds of pages and neither makes things user friendly for the layman or easily understood. This ‘pictorial mapped results interface’ will also enable the public with hidden disability, eg autism, a reasonable adjustment.
Battisford Parish Council would like to thank the Planning Inspectorate for the invitation to consult on the Scoping opinion and feel that the Planning Inspectorate will ensure the scope for the National Grid’s Environmental Impact Study is sufficient to meet the needs of the country to attain an open and honest view of the impact of this project.
	CLERK

CLERK

CLERK



	2022/96
a.
b.

c.

d.

e.
	GOVERNANCE & PROTOCOLS
To discuss, finalise & approve draft Playground Policy
The Playground Policy was discussed, along with the practical implementation of the policy. It was preferred that a qualified volunteer within the village should be found to carry out routine checks rather than the Clerk undertaking them. It was agreed that a poster would be placed on the Noticeboards, in the Barcliff and a note placed on the website. Training would be for one full day, paid for, with expenses, by the council and this will be on the next agenda in respect of budgeting. The Clerk was also to find out when the next course will be. It was also agreed that in the meantime a small team of councillors volunteered, Cllr Kerry, Cllr Wicking, Cllr Cook and Cllr Pope.
To approve draft routine playground check
This was Unanimously AGREED.
To discuss moving to a gov.uk website domain and email

It was AGREED that the Clerk would look into applying for this.

To sign documents allowing Cllr E Kerry to view bank account online

Paperwork was duly signed. Cllr Kerry will need to forward further documentation to the Clerk

To Create an employee panel/sub committee for Clerk’s annual appraisal
It was AGREED that Cllr Zethraeus, Cllr Cook and Cllr Pope would form the employment sub committee for the Clerk’s appraisal
	Cllrs

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Cllr Kerry

Clerk

Cllrs Cook, Pope, Zethraeus

	2022/97
a.
	CEMETERY MATTERS

To discuss the Churchyard Wall following Clerk consultation with SALC
Following information from SALC it was AGREED that a contribution was not possible at this time.
	

	2022/98
a.

b.

c.
d.

e.

f.
g.

h.

i.
	FINANCIAL MATTERS
To Advise Previous Payments Made after meeting of 27th September 2022
i. Top Garden Services for July (late invoice) - £216.00
ii. Top Garden Services for August (late invoice) - £216.00

iii. Top Garden Services for Sept (late invoice) - £324.00
iv. Clerk Wages October - £304.98

v. Bank service Charge - £18.00

vi. Internal Transfer to savings account - £10,000
To Advise of Income received up to 30th September 2022
i. Precept - £6,525.00
ii. Bank Interest - £1.70
To formally note & approve NALC new pay scale pay rise from April 2022
This was noted by council and Unanimously AGREED
To discuss and authorise payments of invoices payable in November 2022
i. Clerk Office Allowance, Expenses & Mileage - £65.00
ii. Clerk Wages November - £304.98 + NALC payscale increase
iii. Viking (Ink, Paper & magnets) - £123.63
These were reviewed by Council and Unanimously AGREED 
Balance of Accounts as of 30th September 2022:-

Current Account - £23,321.02
Savings Account - £ _1,246.35
Savings Account - £ _2370.81
To consider and approve 2nd Quarter Accounts
These has been reviewed by Cllr Kerry in detail and Council had reviewed the summary accounts for the 2nd Quarter. The 2nd Quarter accounts were Unanimously AGREED
To discuss annual Asset Check

After a short discussion, it was decided that the small working group of Councillors, Cllr Kerry, Cllr Wicking, Cllr Cook and Cllr Wilson will review the maintenance issues, deal with the minimal maintenance, and make safe any more serious assets listed on the maintenance check provided by the Clerk. An action plan would be brought back to full council to decide on technical repairs or replacements.
To discuss quotes received for Playground Maintenance
This was moved to the next meeting, pending the results from the playground working group.
To confirm Quiet Lane voluntary contribution will be £50
This payment was unanimously AGREED
	Clerk

Clerk

Cllrs Kerry, Cook, Wilson, Wicking

Clerk

Clerk

	2022/99
a.
b.

c.

d.

e.
	Ongoing Parish Projects and Resident Communications
To discuss Digital Mapping and PROW (Public Rights of Way)

This was not discussed and had been forwarded to Cty Cllr K Oakes

To discuss the resident communication regarding a Traffic Survey on the now Quiet Lane, Church Rd
The details that Cty Cllr K Oakes had provided to the Council were discussed along with the emails from the concerned resident. It was concluded that no action would be taken at the present time due to the Quiet Lane signs only just being put up and the effects not yet being seen. 

To discuss Councillors findings on the Skatepark
A short discussion took place regarding the unsuitability of The Green as a possible site due to maintenance, insurance and initial cost. Other sites might still be suitable, it was agreed that this would be discussed further at the next meeting.

To discuss the Thermal Imaging Project

It was agreed that an expression of interest should be made by Council

To discuss the Mobile Library stops in Battisford
This had been previously discussed in the Chair report
	Clerk

Clerk



	2022/100
	Items for the next agenda, next meeting on 17th January 2023 at 7pm - None
Meeting closed at 20:59
	


Link for Planning https://planning.baberghmidsuffolk.gov.uk/online-applications/
Addendum
1. Speed Indicator Device (SID) Data

TRAFFIC ANALYSIS REPORT - Mill Rd September/October 22
Traffic Report From 30/08/2022 03:00:00 PM through 26/10/2022 02:59:59 PM

85th Percentile Speed = 33.6 MPH

Max Speed = 55.0 MPH on 04/09/2022 13:40:00

Total Vehicles =12,141 counts

Speed

Speed Limit: 30 MPH

85th Percentile Speed: 

33.6 MPH

50th Percentile Speed: 

27.8 MPH

Average Speed:


26.9 MPH

% over limit   


34.2%
Avg Speeder    


34.0 MPH
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£7.8m redevelopment of Foxhall Recycling Centre to begin

It was announced on October 4th that work on a major expansion of the Foxhall Recycling Centre near Ipswich is set to begin.

RG Carter Ltd has been appointed by Suffolk County Council as contractor for the £7.8 million project, with work scheduled to start on October 17.

The new design will increase capacity for cars on site, reduce queuing and improve access from Foxhall Road, and provide greater capacity to meet future growth.

The site will have a raised level construction, giving better access to the containers for users without the need for stairs.

Containers can also be emptied without the need to close the site.

The funding includes £794,414 from East Suffolk Council through the Community Infrastructure Levy collected from new housing developments in the East Suffolk area.

Work is scheduled to complete in early 2024 and the site will remain open to the public during construction.

RG Carter will work alongside Concertus Design and Property Consultants on the scheme.

The project will be conducted in phases to keep the centre operational throughout the build, but at certain times this may result in fewer booking slots being available to the public.

The Re-use shop will change location in the new layout and will need to be closed for a period early next year to allow this to take place.

The project will also see the installation of a feeder lane from Foxhall Road, making access into the site safer.

Of the 11 recycling centres around the county Foxhall accounts for 19% of recycling and waste, collecting more than 12,500 tonnes a year.

Suffolk Roadsafe Partnership rolls out ANPR devices to target speeding motorists 

Councillor Paul West, Suffolk County Council member for Ipswich, Operational Highways and Flooding.

I was very pleased that Suffolk County Council has been able to roll out a mobile number plate recognition system to target speeding motorists. 

This issue is one that is of huge concern to councils and communities locally and nationally, and which here in Suffolk the Police and I are determined to target.

This innovative project is part of the Suffolk Roadsafe Partnership between Suffolk County Council and Suffolk Constabulary thanks to a £400,000 grant from the council’s 2020 fund.

Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) Speed Indicator Devices (SIDs) will be rotated around sites where there is a problem with speeding or rat-running on roads with a 20mph or 30mph speed limit.

There are ten of these devices and they work like conventional SIDs by displaying the speeds of drivers to them as they approach, encouraging them to slow down.

However, the difference is that if a driver continues to ignore the speed limit the ANPR camera will take a picture of them and record the date, time, speed, vehicle registration and a photo of the vehicle.

In certain cases, persistent offenders will be reported to Suffolk Constabulary and, while no one will be prosecuted as a direct result of the devices, they may be visited by a police officer who will speak to them about their driving

So, if no prosecution arises, you might ask what is the point of them? Well, in the majority of cases people seeing the SIDs flash that their speed is over the limit will slow down, so the cameras have done their job.

Unfortunately, there are some people who will ignore the limits, and these are the people whose details will be shared with the police.

The information shared with the police will also help them decide on where speed enforcement vans should be deployed going forward.

So, the case for SIDs is that as part of the bigger picture they will make a valuable contribution to tackling speeding and therefore are money well spent and a welcome addition to the county’s roads.

It is no exaggeration to say that speeding is one of the biggest areas of complaint that we as councillors receive, and it is understandable why. 

As well as being dangerous to both the person speeding and innocent road-users, be they motorists, cyclist or pedestrian, it is a blight on the community and peoples’ quality of life.

Suffolk County Council, Suffolk Constabulary and the Police & Crime Commissioner have worked together with local people for many years to tackle concerns about speeding.

We have developed an approach which offers both enforcement and education to suit the needs and concerns of local communities, details of which can be found at the Suffolk Roadsafe Partnership website.

If you have concerns about speeding, I encourage you to contact your parish or town council or, if there is no such council available to you, to contact your local county councillor.

The £400,000 for the ANPR SIDS project was from the Suffolk 2020 Fund, a £3 million fund set up for investment in emerging policy priorities.

This fund was made possible because of the decision of this council to use part of the Government’s one-year financial settlement to invest in some of the beneficial community projects that ordinarily may not have received as much focus or opportunity, given the other huge, costly frontline services that the county council is responsible for.

Next round of new SEND places agreed by Cabinet 

On October 11th the Council’s Cabinet agreed a new wave of funding to continue its programme to provide places for children and young people with SEND.

The £3million agreement marks the start of Phase 3 of the Capital Programme to create three additional specialist units providing 42 additional places for students with special educational needs and disabilities. This follows Phase 1 of the programme which created 825 news places across Suffolk and Phase 2, which was signed off in June 2022, and will create up to 73 new places.

So far, £45million has been allocated by Suffolk County Council to deliver the new places for Phase 1 and Phase 2 - £15million of which has been provided by the Department for Education.

In addition, Cabinet also agreed to support the Department for Education’s High Needs Provision Capital Funding (HNPCF) for 2023/24 of £7million to be spent on the development of units attached to mainstream schools to support students with social, emotional and mental health problems and speech, language and communication needs. This will create up to 168 new spaces and is an addition to previous funding agreed from the Department for Education in 2022/23 for up to 78 new places.

The third item signed off today was Cabinet’s support for the application for funding for two free schools from the Department for Education. One of these will be in east Suffolk and support children with severe learning difficulties and the second will be built in Sudbury for those with autistic spectrum disorder and complex social, emotional and mental health problems. If the bids are successful, both schools will teach children and young people from across Suffolk.

In total, Suffolk will deliver up to 1,317 new places for children and young people with SEND by 2025/26.

Suffolk Museum Award winners announced 
The awards evening was hosted by Georgy Jamieson of BBC Radio Suffolk.
Six of Suffolk’s outstanding museums and their teams have been announced as winners in this year’s Suffolk Museum of the Year Awards, at a ceremony at The Hold in Ipswich on Monday 10 October. 

The winners were:

· Large Museum of the Year: Food Museum

· Small Museum of the Year: Felixstowe Museum

· Family Friendly Award: The Red House

· Innovation Award: Bawdsey Radar

· Working with Young People Award: Halesworth and District Museum

· Volunteer of the Year: Steve Bell of Norfolk and Suffolk Aviation Museum

· Object of the Year (as voted for by the public in an online vote in September): Halesworth and District Museum for their Blythburgh coin.

In addition, the following museums and volunteers were recognised as highly commended:

· National Horseracing Museum in the Large Museum of the Year category

· Dunwich Museum in the Family Friendly category

· The volunteer team at Royal Naval Patrol Service Museum in the Volunteer/s of the Year category.

The awards are organised by the Association for Suffolk Museums to celebrate and champion the county’s incredible museums and the hard work and dedication of their staff and volunteers.

The Challenges facing council budgets

A Column by Councillor Richard Rout, Suffolk County Council’s Deputy Leader and Cabinet member for Finance and Environment

I fully appreciate that an article about “council budgets” is unlikely to be the most exciting thing you read today! However, I hope that you’ll stick with me for a few minutes, to understand how Suffolk County Council’s budget setting process works and the difficulties we face this year.

More importantly, I want to set out how you can share your thoughts on how we spend what is ultimately your money. Your views really will be considered, as we shape decisions for next year.

This year, we have around £625m to spend on everything that we do. That’s from financing the fire and rescue service, to maintaining our roads and providing school transport. We have the freedom to choose where some of that money is spent, but we are legally required to spend certain amounts, such as on schools.

Of that pot the largest amount, around £6 in every £10, comes from council tax. The remainder is made up from the council’s share of business rates, and the money we receive each year from the Government (known as our ‘settlement’).

The current budget was a real challenge to manage, not least due to uncertainties caused by the Covid-19 pandemic. Yet we were still able to maintain all our services and invest in some areas. Unfortunately, this year, we face much more of a challenge.

Councils across the country are subject to many of the financial pressures that we all face at home, such as rising energy costs. The high rates of inflation mean that the council’s day-to-day costs are going up, the goods and services that we need to buy today are markedly more expensive than this time last year.

On top of this, there is the national wage increase and we continue to experience more demand for our services, particularly care services for adults and children.

Many councils are facing a situation where they will encounter a considerable budget gap – which is the shortfall between what needs to be spent, and money that’s available. At the time of writing, our estimated budget gap could be as much as £56m.

If we do not have the money that we need, then if we want or need to increase spending on one service, we must reduce the spend somewhere else. That’s the balance we must find, and it is never easy.

In short, councils need more money in their budgets just to be able to maintain levels of the service that they provide. There are two main ways that we can achieve this; receiving more money from the Government in our settlement and by increasing council tax. Of course, over and above this we always try to ‘transform’ and modernise our services, so we can do more with less and maximise the income the council can generate.

Regarding the settlement, we continually lobby Government to increase our settlement to meet the demands that we face, to be able to provide you with the services that you expect. In recent times, this money has been decided on a year-by-year basis and I am hopeful that this December we will be given a two-year settlement. This will allow us to plan with a much greater degree of certainty.

Last year we did increase our share of council tax, which worked out at 80p per week for a Band D property. We had the option to raise it by more but decided against it – recognising the pressures households were facing as we emerged from the pandemic.

We also look at making savings within the council itself. Through careful planning, we have saved hundreds of millions of pounds in recent years. This has made the organisation leaner – we have far fewer staff than we did ten years ago and spend less than most of the County Councils on staffing, whilst protecting many services from large-scale reductions.​

It has also enabled us to make key investments, such as committing £12.8m to make our buildings and land more carbon friendly and reduce our impact on the environment. This has already achieved impressive results with one of our main buildings seeing a year-on-year reduction in gas consumption by 84%, meaning financial and carbon savings.

With all this in mind, I would welcome your thoughts on our budget for next year.

We launched a public survey two weeks ago, to ask you which services are important to you. There are just three questions to answer, and it should only take a few minutes to complete.

We have already had over 1,100 responses – thank you if you have already shared your thoughts.

I’m looking at the data on a regular basis, and your responses will be included in the report considered by the council when we agree the budget in February 2023. Alongside asking which services you’d prioritise; we ask that always controversial question – given everything you’ve heard do you think council tax should increase? I’d be grateful if you could share your thoughts at www.suffolk.gov.uk/budget
3. District Council Councillor D Pratt Report November

District Cllr Report Battisford and Ringshall Ward

Barking, Battisford, Great Bricett, Offton, Ringshall, Willisham
Electric Bus Project 
A Task and Finish Group of six MSDC Councillors has commenced work on planning how best to serve our residents with the two electric minibuses which are to be acquired by MSDC because of a Green and Liberal Democrat proposed budget amendment.  
Council Tax Reduction Scheme 
In October’s Cabinet meeting, councillors agreed to consult on a scheme to increase the council tax reduction for eligible households from 95% to 100%. Currently households who receive benefits have reduced council tax bills depending on the amount of benefit they receive.
Business Park appeal refused by planning Inspector 

Planning Inspector, Mr Wilkinson, agreed with the decision by Mid Suffolk District Council to refuse permission to site 69 mobile homes on the Great Bricett Business Park. The main aspects contested were the provision of affordable homes and the sustainability of the location. Inadequate public transport and proximity to services were key reasons for refusal.
Exemplar Housing scheme proposal 
Plans for a development of up to 50 environmentally friendly low carbon homes on a plot of Council owned land adjacent to School Road in Elmswell are to be discussed by Cabinet in November.  If the cabinet agrees to go forward with the £15M scheme the next stage would involve some public engagement prior to the submission of a planning application.
Winter Warmth Funding

A Winter Warmth Support Grant fund was launched on 21st October. Organisations could apply for grants of £250 - £5000 to help with the increased energy, rent and food costs to enable community activities and warm spaces to remain open and available during the winter. The grant application window closed on 31st October. Depending on demand the scheme may be repeated at a later date.
Tree for Life 

A reminder for any family living in the district who has welcomed a new baby (either by birth or adoption) this year to apply for a tree to be planted this winter. Details of the scheme is available on the website https://www.babergh.gov.uk/environment/planting-schemes/tree-for-life/    

New Waste Tankers

Babergh and Mid Suffolk are investing £2M for 22 new Hydrotreated Vegetable Oil (HVO)-fuelled waste tankers. This is the biggest upgrade to the Waste fleet in about 10 years.
	Dr Daniel Pratt

Mid Suffolk District Councillor

Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
Telephone: 07775389193
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